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THE COUNCIL

REPORT OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE DIVISION

MARY MASTROPAOLO, DIRECTOR

COMMITTEE ON PARKS, RECREATION, CULTURAL AFFAIRS AND

INTERNATIONAL INTERGROUP RELATIONS

Council Member Wendell Foster, Chairman

INT. NO. 1008-A
BY: Council Members DiBrienza, Linares, McCaffrey, Pinkett, Robinson, Carrion, Clarke, Koslowitz, Marshall, Michels, Quinn, Reed, Sabini, Foster, Golden, Oddo and Ognibene; also Council Members Nelson, O’Donovan and Abel

TITLE:  
In relation to naming ten public thoroughfares and public places, Kevin F. Conroy Ballfield at Greenwood Playground, Borough of Brooklyn, Ilka Tanya Payan Memorial Park, Borough of Manhattan, Juan Pablo Duarte Square, Borough of Manhattan, Met Life Plaza, Borough of Queens, Vernon Cherry Way, Borough of Queens, Michael Brennan Way, Borough of Queens, The Street of Arts & Culture, Borough of Brooklyn, Battalion Chief Robert Turner’s Way, Borough of Brooklyn, Firefighter Christopher J. Siedenberg Memorial Park, Borough of Staten Island and Father Joseph David Colbert Way, Borough of Queens.

INTENT:
This amended legislation consolidates 10 bills.  These 10 individual bills are:

Int. No. 1008
Kevin F. Conroy 

By: Council Member DiBrienza; also 


Ballfield at Greenwood
Council Member O’Donovan


Playground

Int. No. 951
Father Joseph David

By: Council Member Ognibene; also Council



Colbert Way


Members Koslowitz, Abel and Golden

Int. No. 970
Firefighter Christopher J.
By: Council Members Oddo and Golden; 



Siedenberg Memorial Park
also Council Members O’Donovan and Abel

Int. No. 1009
Ilka Tanya Payan Memorial
By: Council Members Linares, Carrion, 



Park



Marshall, Michels, Quinn and Reed; also







Council Member O’Donovan

Int. No. 1010
Juan Pablo Duarte Square
By: Council Members Linares, Carrion and







Marshall

Int. No. 1011
Met Life Plaza


By: Council Members McCaffrey, Koslowitz,







Marshall and Sabini; also Council Members 







O’Donovan and Abel

Int. No. 1012 
Vernon Cherry Way

By: Council Members McCaffrey, Koslowitz,







Marshall and Sabini; also Council Members 







O’Donovan and Abel

Int. No. 1013
Michael Brennan Way
By: Council Members McCaffrey, Carrion, 






Koslowitz, Marshall and Sabini; also Council






Members O’Donovan and Abel

Int. No. 1014
The Street of Arts &

By: Council Members Pinkett, Carrion, Clarke


Culture



and Sabini; also Council Members Nelson,






O’Donovan and Abel

Int. No. 1016
Battalion Chief Robert
By: Council Member Robinson and Carrion; 



Turner’s Way


also Council Members Nelson, O’Donovan 







and Abel

ANALYSIS AND BACKGROUND:

KEVIN F. CONROY


The following information was supplied by Council Member DiBrienza and Brooklyn Community Board No. 7.


Kevin Francis Conroy was a lifetime resident of the Kensington section of Brooklyn.  He gave extensively of his time and energy to projects to better the community and was particularly dedicated to providing recreational opportunities to the youth of the community.

Kevin Conroy was a youth mentor and role model to both the young men and young women who played in the basketball and softball programs of which he was a part.  With his wife, Georgette, Kevin Conroy had four children, three girls and one boy. He was also an active member of the Immaculate Heart of Mary Parish.


At the time of his death, at the age of 47, during the terrorist attack on September 11, 2001, Kevin Conroy was employed as a Vice-President of Corporate Accounting with the firm of Marsh &  McLennan at the World Trade Center.


The ballfield proposed to be named herein was the location where he regularly played in a community softball league.

FATHER JOSEPH DAVID COLBERT


The following biographical information was provided by St. Pancras School of Glendale, New York and Council Member Ognibene.


Father Joseph David Colbert was born in Brooklyn, New York on August 19, 1933 to Joseph and Abigail (McCarthy) Colbert.  He was baptized in the Church of Saints Peter and Paul and was educated at St. Francis of Assisi School, Cathedral High School/College and the Seminary of the Immaculate Conception (Huntington, New York).  Father Colbert was ordained on May 30, 1959 at St. James Pro Cathedral in Brooklyn.  


Following his ordination, Father Colbert ministered to the people of the Diocese as an Associate Pastor at St. Mel’s Parish in Whitestone, New York, as an Associate Pastor and, later, as Pastor at St. Pascal Baylon Parish in St. Albans, New York and as Pastor at St. Pancras Parish in Glendale, New York.   


Father Colbert led the restoration of St. Pancras Church, improved the grounds and maintained and improved St. Pancras School.  He made St. Pancras “the showcase of the eastern seaboard”.  He loved being present at school assemblies, class masses, students’ day programs and graduations.  He always stressed to the students that they do all with “grace, dignity and poise”.  


Father Colbert was also a lover of the arts and he incorporated this love into his life and his homilies.  He approached all that he did with vigor, energy and pride.


Father Colbert continued as pastor to his parish until his death on October 10, 2000.

The location proposed to be named in this legislation is the location of both St. Pancras Church and St. Pancras School.

FIREFIGHTER CHRISTOPHER J. SIEDENBERG 


The following biographical information was provided by then-Council Member Stephen J. Fiala.


A lifelong resident of the Great Kills section of Staten Island, Christopher J. Siedenberg was one of three firefighters who died in the line of duty fighting a blaze in lower Manhattan in March 1994.  While growing up on Staten Island, Christopher Siedenberg’s oft-stated ambition was to become a fireman.  Prior to joining the New York City Fire Department, Christopher Siedenberg was certified as a New York State Emergency Medical Technician.  He joined the Volunteer Heart Resuscitation Unit of Staten Island and continued to volunteer there even after being appointed to the Fire Department in 1991.


Evergreen Park is located directly behind Christopher Siedenberg’s boyhood home.  He spent many enjoyable hours in that park when he was growing up.  It is for that reason that Evergreen Park is to be renamed in his memory.

ILKA TANYA PAYAN

The following biographical material was excerpted from the New York Times (April 8, 1996) and the Washington Post (April 8, 1996).

Ilka Tanya Payan was born on January 7, 1943 in Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic. She died of complications due to AIDS on April 6, 1996 in New York City at the age of 53. Ms. Payan was famous for her portrayal of the villainous Carmen Delia on the Spanish-language television soap opera “Angelica, Mi Vida” and as a champion for anti-AIDS causes.

Long before Ms. Payan became an AIDS activist, she was active in the Latino community providing information about immigration issues.  She went to law school, was admitted to the bar in 1981, and went on to practice immigration law. She also became a contributing columnist for El Diario-La Prensa, the largest circulation Spanish-language newspaper in New York.


In 1986, Ilka Tanya Payan discovered that she was HIV positive. Fearing being stigmatized, she kept her condition secret for seven years. In 1993, she shocked the Latin-American community by publicly disclosing her situation and becoming actively involved in AIDS-related causes. She devoted herself to enlightening her community regarding AIDS and received a number of awards for her work. In recognition of her courage, her dignity and her outstanding passion for educating the public to the grim realities of AIDS, it is fitting that an existing park located on West 156th Street, between Riverside Drive and Broadway, in the community where she lived for many years, be named, “Ilka Tanya Payan Memorial Park” in her honor.
JUAN PABLO DUARTE

The following biographical material was provided by the Juan Pablo Duarte School (Public School 132) in Manhattan.

Juan Pablo Duarte, born in the city of Santo Domingo on January 26, 1813, is considered the “Founding Father of the Dominican Republic”. He was the son of a Spanish merchant and, as a teenager, he was sent to Spain to continue his studies. During this time he was greatly influenced by Catalonia’s “autonomous community” goals. When he returned to Santo Domingo in 1838, he found that young Dominicans were resentful of Haitian rule. The Haitian domination of eastern portion of the island of Hispaniola had begun in 1822. The political unification of Hispaniola brought liberation to the slaves, land reforms, and political rights for all the people living on the eastern part of the island. Haitian domination made the Dominican people recognize the importance of self-government and political participation. Haitian law recognized political participation but Dominicans were actually considered a minority with few rights.

Is was in this atmosphere that Juan Pablo Duarte created a secret society, called “La Trinitaria”, in 1838 so that the yearning for liberty and self-government could be further intensified. He developed a political underground movement that organized the youth of the most important cities of the eastern part of Hispaniola. To promote their goals they used flyers, “cantaletas” (serenades with songs that had political content), and presented dramas with political content through a cultural organization called “La Filantropica”. This organization was open to all, promoted cultural activities and was controlled by “La Trinitaria”. In 1843, La Trinitaria worked together with the “Reformista” movement from the western part of the island to overthrow Jean Pierre Boyer’s Regime. Though this did not end Haitian rule, the situation made it possible for the La Trinitaria movement to gain political strength and to work in the open during elections.

Charles Herard, the leader of the Reformista movement and successor to Boyer, understood and mistrusted the political goals of the Trinitaria. After he was elected president in 1843 Herard persecuted the “La Trinitaria” movement and Duarte was forced to escape to Curacaco while his closest collaborators went into hiding. However, the movement toward independence continued to grow even with Duarte in exile. On February 27, 1844 the forces for independence issued a proclamation declaring the freedom of the Dominican Republic. Duarte returned and he immediately took charge of the army. This situation was short lived, however, for another political group that also promoted annexation took over the government and jailed Duarte. He was sent into exile within a year.

Duarte retired to an isolated village in Venezuela and remained away from his country for twenty years. In 1861, Spain took over the Dominican Republic and made it a colony. War broke out in 1863 against Spanish rule and Duarte returned the following year to fight again for Dominican Independence. He was sent on a diplomatic mission by the provisional Dominican government to solicit funding for the war from neighboring countries. After independence was reestablished he returned to Venezuela. He died there in 1876, having devoted his entire life to the independence of the Dominican Republic. In recognition of his leadership in the independence movement of his country it is fitting that the northern side of West 170th Street, between Saint Nicholas Avenue and Broadway, in the heart of one of New York’s largest Dominican communities, be called “Juan Pablo Duarte Square.”  The naming of this “Square”, located at the end of the previously named “Juan Pablo Duarte Boulevard”, will provide space to erect a monument to Duarte as a symbol of  “democracy and freedom”.

MET LIFE PLAZA

The Metropolitan Life Insurance Company is consolidating and relocating a substantial portion of its New York City operations from its space at One Madison Avenue in Manhattan to Long Island City.  At least 800 Met Life employees are now in the process of being relocated to this new Long Island City location. There is a possibility of another 1,000 employees being assigned to the immediate area if a requested zoning change in enacted. Along with a zoning change, Met Life has requested and received, from the United States Postal Service, an address designation as “One Met Life Plaza.” This legislation seeks to give dual designation status to the area of Bridge Plaza North, between 27th Street and 28th Street, the area in front of the new Met Life offices, as “Met Life Plaza”.

VERNON CHERRY

MICHAEL BRENNAN 

The two names listed above are those of firefighters who lost their lives during the World Trade Center terrorist attack of September 11, 2001. The information on each that follows was provided by Council Member McCaffrey. 


Vernon Cherry served the City of New York as a firefighter at Ladder Company No. 118.  Born and raised in Woodside, Queens, Vernon Cherry enjoyed a distinguished 28-year career as a firefighter.  He was also well known for his outstanding singing voice, which he often used in support of charitable causes.  On September 11th Vernon Cherry answered the call at the World Trade Center and perished, at the age of 49, in the collapse of the twin towers.  


Michael Brennan was a lifelong resident of the Sunnyside section of Queens.  He was employed as a New York City firefighter assigned to Ladder Company No. 4 in Manhattan. On September 11th Michael Brennan answered the call at the World Trade Center and perished  in the collapse of the twin towers.  

THE STREET OF ARTS & CULTURE


The following information was provided by Council Member Pinkett.  


The Rockwell Place area has always been a mecca of cultural programs.  Recently, this mecca has been enhanced by the addition of the 651 Arts Group and the Mark Morris Dance Group.  The Mark Morris Dance Group has built an entire building from the ground up to house their internationally known troupe.  In order to welcome these two additions to the community, and encourage other cultural programs to join them, Rockwell Place, between Lafayette Avenue and DeKalb Avenue, is proposed to be co-named The Street of Arts & Culture.

BATTALION CHIEF ROBERT TURNER

The following biographical material was provided by the Turner family. Robert Roland Turner was born on January 18, 1932 to Vivian McCoy and George Turner in Brooklyn, New York. He was baptized at the Bridge Street A.M.E. Church where he remained a member throughout his life. Mr. Turner attended local public schools and graduated from Franklin K. Lane High School. He attended Brooklyn College and later completed his studies at Lincoln University, for which he received a Masters of Human Services Degree in 1991.

In 1951, Robert Turner joined the New York National Guard where he attained the rank of Sergeant and he joined the New York City Fire Department (FDNY) in 1955. During his career at FDNY he served in many positions, including Deputy Commissioner for Community Affairs, before ascending to the rank of Battalion Chief. Of his many accomplishments at FDNY he was duly proud of his role in expanding the participation of African-Americans and Women. 

In his local community, Mr. Turner worked diligently to improve the quality of life. He was affiliated with Cub Scout Pack 259 of the Bridge A.M.E. Church, was very active in his Block Association and in local political and civic organizations. He served as County Committee Member of the New York State Democratic Party, Campaign Manager for New York City Council Member Annette M. Robinson, President of the Vulcan Society, as a Board Member of the International Association of Black Professional Firefighters and as a member of the Lions Club.

Robert Turner was married from 1954 to 1973 to Barbara Lashley. This union produced two children, a daughter, Renee Vanessa, and a son, Robert Roland Turner II.  In 1974 Mr. Turner married Vonceil Watson. This marriage lasted until 1994.

Robert Turner died on January 9, 1997. He was survived by his children; three grandchildren, Andre Terrence Moore, Robert Roland Turner III, and Monique Nicole Turner, a brother, George J. Turner, and a sister, Vivian R. Armfield. In recognition of his service to his community and the City of New York, it is fitting that Hancock Street, between Stuyvesant Avenue and Marcy Avenue, the site of Fire Engine Company No. 214 where Mr. Turner served for several years, be named in his honor.

TECHNICAL COMMENT:
With reference to the limits for Juan Pablo Duarte Square, due to the fact that the southern side of West 170th Street was named by the City Council in 1982 (see Local Law No. 60, David B. Friedland Square), this proposed local law limits Juan Pablo Duarte Square to the northern side of West 170th Street. 

UPDATE:
On December 18, 2001 the Committee on Parks, Recreation, Cultural Affairs and International Intergroup Relations adopted Int. No. 1008-A by a vote of 7:0:0.
